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29 CFR Ch. XVII (7–1–14 Edition) § 1921.19 

§ 1921.19 Depositions. 
(a) When, how, and by whom taken. 

For good cause shown, the testimony 
of any witness may be taken by deposi-
tion in any proceeding, when a com-
plaint has been filed, whether at issue 
or not. Depositions may be taken oral-
ly or upon written interrogatories be-
fore any person designated by the hear-
ing examiner and having power to ad-
minister oaths. 

(b) Application. Any party desiring to 
take the deposition of a witness shall 
make application in writing to the 
hearing examiner, setting forth the 
reasons why such deposition should be 
taken; the time when, the place where, 
and the name and post office address of 
the person before whom the deposition 
is to be taken; the name and address of 
each witness; and the subject matter 
concerning which each witness is ex-
pected to testify. 

(c) Notice. Such notice as the hearing 
examiner shall order shall be given for 
the taking of a deposition, but this 
shall not be less than 5 days’ written 
notice when the deposition is to be 
taken within the United States and not 
less than 15 days’ written notice when 
the deposition is to be taken elsewhere. 

(d) Taking and receiving in evidence. 
Each witness testifying upon deposi-
tion shall be sworn, and the adverse 
party shall have the right to cross-ex-
amine. The questions propounded and 
the answers thereto, together with all 
objections made, shall be reduced to 
writing, read to the witness, subscribed 
by him, and certified by the officer. 
Thereafter, the officer shall seal the 
deposition, with two copies thereof, in 
an envelope and mail the same by reg-
istered mail to the hearing examiner. 
Subject to such objections to the ques-
tions and answers as were noted at the 
time of taking the deposition and 
would be valid were the witness person-
ally present and testifying, such depo-
sition may be read and offered in evi-
dence by the party taking it as against 
any party who was present or rep-
resented at the taking of the deposi-
tion or who had due notice thereof. No 
part of a deposition shall be admitted 
in evidence unless there is a showing 
that the reasons for the taking of the 
deposition in the first instance exist at 
the time of hearing. 

§ 1921.20 Subpoenas. 
All applications for subpoenas ad 

testificandum and subpoenas duces 
tecum shall be made in writing to the 
hearing examiner. Application for sub-
poenas duces tecum shall specify as ex-
actly as possible the documents to be 
produced, showing their general rel-
evancy and reasonable scope. 

§ 1921.21 Hearing examiners. 
(a) Who presides. All hearings shall be 

presided over by a hearing examiner 
appointed under section 11 of the Ad-
ministrative Procedure Act. 

(b) How assigned. The presiding hear-
ing examiner shall be designated by the 
Secretary or the Chief Hearing Exam-
iner. 

(c) Powers. Hearing examiners shall 
have all powers necessary to the con-
duct of fair and impartial hearings, in-
cluding the following: 

(1) To administer oaths and affirma-
tions; 

(2) To issue subpoenas upon proper 
applications as provided in § 1921.20; 

(3) To rule upon offers of proof and 
receive relevant evidence; 

(4) To take or cause to be taken depo-
sitions and to determine their scope; 

(5) To regulate the course of the 
hearing and the conduct of the parties 
and their counsel therein; 

(6) To hold conferences for the settle-
ment or simplification of the issues by 
consent of the parties; 

(7) To consider and rule upon proce-
dural requests; 

(8) To make and file decisions in con-
formity with this part. 

(9) To take any action authorized by 
the rules in this part or in conformance 
with the Administrative Procedure 
Act. 

(d) Consultation. The hearing exam-
iner shall not consult any person or 
party on any fact in issue unless upon 
notice and opportunity for all parties 
to participate. 

(e) Disqualification of hearing exam-
iners. (1) When a hearing examiner 
deems himself disqualified to preside in 
a particular proceeding, he shall with-
draw therefrom by notice on the record 
directed to the Chief Hearing Exam-
iner. 

(2) Whenever any party shall deem 
the hearing examiner for any reason to 
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